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	Huw Jones
Director for Environment & Economy

	Planning Control Manager

Cherwell District Council

Bodicote House

Bodicote

Banbury

Oxon OX15 4AA


	
	Archaeological Services
Central Library
Westgate
Oxford, OX1 1DJ
Fax: 01865 810187
Tel: 01865 810185
Email: Richard.Oram@oxfordshire.gov.uk



	My Ref: RO/0493
	  
	21st July 2009

	Please ask for:
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Planning Archaeologist
	
	


Dear Sir/Madam,

09/00909/REM – Land Between Birmingham London Rail Line and Gavray Drive, Bicester
Thank you for consulting us in connection with the above application.

We have previously made comments on this site on the outline consents under the reference numbers 04/02797/OUT (letter dated 28th January 2005, Ref:HF0114) and 05/011035/OUT (letter dated 31st August 2005, Ref:HF1012). A predetermination evaluation, and geophysical survey were carried out as part of these applications and we requested that a condition requiring a staged programme of archaeological investigation to be carried out in advance of any development. We also made comments on a variation of condition application under the reference number 09/00584/F (letter dated 19th May 2009, Ref:RO/0345) where we stated that the variation of condition would not affect the archaeological condition for a staged programme of investigation which would still need to be carried out. A written scheme of investigation was agreed for the archaeological mitigation of the site in November 2006, however this did not take into account these changes and as such will no longer be valid.
The archaeological geophysical survey and evaluation recorded aspects of an Iron Age and Roman settlement site and produced sherds of Saxon pottery. The Roman material was mostly found to the North of the site, close to an area of Roman settlement recorded North of the railway in 1996 which produced evidence of high status Roman occupation in the area in the form of a writing tablet, the only one from Oxfordshire, found in the backfill of a well (PRN 26122). An enclosure ditch was recorded along with a number of ditches or gullies. Further evaluation on the site, to the NW of the site recorded a pit, dated to the Iron Age, and two gullies. Some areas of the site could not be evaluated due to access restraints and so it is conceivable that further deposits exist on the site.
We would therefore recommend that, should planning permission be granted, the applicant should be responsible for implementing a staged programme of archaeological work. This is in accordance with PPG16 and the Local Plan. This can be ensured through a suitably worded condition:

“No development shall commence on site until the applicant has secured a staged programme of archaeological investigation in accordance with a written scheme of investigation which has been submitted by the applicant and approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority.

Reason: To enable an appropriate level of archaeological investigation of the area including excavation and recording, post excavation analysis and the publication of the results.”

If the applicant makes contact with us, we shall be pleased to provide information on the procedures involved, draft a brief upon which a costed specification can be based and provide a list of archaeological contracting organisations working in the area.

Yours Sincerely

Richard
Richard Oram

Planning Archaeologist

__
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